
Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 6th March 2019 in Hilmarton Community Room at 8.00pm.
Councillors Present
M Wilkins, R Fry, L Hays, J Files, W Leaning and D Rhodes
Wiltshire Councillor Christine Crisp.

Vistors:  Chrissy Roberts, Keith Roberts, Peter Addington and PCSO Nicole Sheppard.
Clerk: Jacquie Henly
Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1 Apologies were received from Cllrs Henly, Jeary, Mcfadzean and Rickaby. 

1.2 This item was discussed at the end of the meeting but is being inserted here as it is relevant to the apologies received.  Cllr Mark Rickaby first expressed and interest in becoming a Parish Councillor at the beginning of September 2018, he was unable to attend the September meeting but agreed to come to the December meeting and be co-opted onto the Council.  Apologies were later received, as he was not able to attend the December meeting either. During the course of today he contacted the Chairman and once again gave apologies for tonight’s meeting as well as the Annual meeting planned for May.  It was therefore discussed and agreed that as a period of 6 months will have lapsed before he can actually attend a meeting his membership to the Council will automatically cease.  The Clerk was asked to inform him of the decision.    

The Chairman adjourned the meeting for Public Participation.
PCSO Sheppard spoke of rouge traders operating in neighbouring villages so suggested we are vigilant and make people aware in this parish to be cautious and report any suspicions to the police.

Keith and Chrissy Roberts and Peter Addington raised concerns over the Planning application at Highway Manor.

The meeting was re-convened.   

Item 2 Declaration of Interest in items on the Agenda
2.1 There were no declarations on interest in items on the agenda.

Item 3 – Minutes of the last meeting
3.1 Minutes from the Parish Council meeting dated 5th December 2018 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.

Item 9b on the agenda was brought forward and discussed at this point but will be reported under planning later in the minutes.
Item 4 – To discuss Items on the Clerks Report previously circulated to members
4.1  Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning

applications received since December 2018. 

4.2  Sent in the precept request to Wiltshire Council.

4.3  Organised for the application form to apply a designated area to start a Neighbourhood plan for Hilmarton Parish to be sent.  

4.4.  Adapted a draft Terms of Reference for the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group ready for approval at the March meeting. 

4.5  Circulated updates regarding the 2 planning applications on the Bushton Road. 

4.6  Sent a message of thanks to Jane Vaughan, thanking he on behalf of Hilmarton Parish Council for all her support over the years for the Parish.  This followed her announcement that she was leaving the area to work in the Royal Wootton Bassett and Cricklade area.

4.7  Hilmarton Parish Council have been appointed as the Qualifying Body for producing a Neighbourhood Plan for Hilmarton Parish.  The Clerk informed Cllr Wilkins that a Steering Group Committee should be put together as soon as possible for approval at the March Parish Council Meeting. 
4.8  Helped co-ordinate the laying of the concrete slabs for the siting of the new benches for the “Take a Seat” project. 

4.9  Contacted WC Highways asking for improvement of signage on the sharp bend at The Green in Goatacre.  This was following 5 accidents in the same spot during the bad weather we experienced in February.  A request has also been made for a grit bin to be installed in the vicinity.  WC replied saying they consider the signage to be adequate and as the A3102 is on a primary gritting route we would need to purchase our own grit bin.

4.10  Contacted Craig Vedat from Wiltshire Council regarding irregular black box collections in Hilmarton following complaints from residents in Lammas Close.

4.11  Cllr Hays reported blocked drains to My Wiltshire Ref:  3281783
4.12  Contacted Integrity Enterprises regarding the supply of a salt bin for Goatacre by the telephone kiosk.  If we agree to purchase the bin they will seek permission from WC and agree where the best place to site it is.

Item 5 - To approve the Terms of Reference and the Steering Group Committee for the Neighbourhood Plan

5.1  The draft Terms of Reference for the Steering Group of the Neighbourhood Plan had previously been circulated to members and was approved and adopted.

5.2  The Steering Group Committee members so far were listed and approved:  Cllrs Wilkins, McFadzean and Fry.  Members of the public Matthew Ash, Frances Bones, Janet Perrins, Keith Roberts and Pat Rhodes.

It was agreed more members should be recruited to bring the total number to 12 as per the Terms of Reference. 

Item 6 - To consider and approve a Risk Assessment for Litter Picking

6.1  A draft Risk Assessment had previously been circulated to members and was approved and adopted.

Item 7 – To discuss and approve an issue to be put forward to CATG 

7.1  Concern has been raised regarding the dangerous corner at the Green in Goatacre.  Multiple accidents occur on this corner.  Highways have said if we consider a need for extra signage then we need to raise the issue with CATG.  Members agreed the Clerk should raise an issue asking for advice on how the signage can be improved.   

Item 8 – Finance 
8.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of February 2019 Current Account: £3463.02 Deposit Account: £14997.54 

8.2 

	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	T/F 13.12.18
	J Henly – Clerks Salary
	931.02

	T/F 14.1.19
	Kevin Iles House and Garden Services
	100.00

	T/F 21.1.19
	Kevin Iles House and Garden Services
	348.00

	DD 19.2.19
	Information Commissioner 
	35.00

	
	Paid In
	Amount

	4.12.18
	Grant from area Board for take a seat project
	1500.00


8.3 It was discussed and approved to purchase a new salt/grit bin to be situated on the bend at the Green in Goatacre total cost will be £139.00 plus VAT.  This will be conditional on approval from Wiltshire Council.

Item 9 - Planning
9.1 Updates on planning applications had previously been circulated and was approved by all present.
9.2 Application number 19/00039/FUL – Change of Use of Land at Highway Manor was discussed at some length with consideration being given by the comments received from Mr Mrs Roberts and Mr Addington.

The unanimous decision was to recommend refusal of the application due to the following points of concern raised:

1. In terms of national planning guidance, the NPPF seeks to protect Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty and their immediate environs. Highway Hill is an important element to the ANOB in the Parish and the setting of Highway itself. The proposed development will detract from the overall appearance of the AONB and fails to meet the tests set out in the NPPF about development in special landscape areas.

2. The Core Strategy also has a number of policies, which seek to protect important landscape areas and limit unnecessary development in the countryside that will impact on the wider countryside and AONB. WCS Policies CP 51 and CP47 are relevant - they seek to protect, conserve and where possible enhance landscape character. New development must not have a harmful impact upon landscape character, while any negative impacts must be mitigated as far as possible through sensitive design and landscape measures. It is not considered that the application meet these tests or demonstrate how the proposals will enhance the wider landscape setting of the AONB - for example there are no landscape proposals within the red line application.

3. Furthermore, the recent refusal 18/06929/FUL) on nearby site on landscape grounds are relevant to this application.

4. The cumulative impact of the proposals appears significant due to the scale of the proposals.

5. Concerns over the impact on the ecology of Potters wood (lack of information - no ecology report or bio-diversity management plan); no details on parking arrangements or landscape impact assessment are submitted as part of the application.  It has been brought to our attention that a growing colony of nesting sparrows has recently disappeared since the destruction of some of the trees in the woods. Significant funding has also been used in this area to support the biodiversity of the site and a comment was made during our meeting that it now seems more like a wildlife desert.    
6. Concern over the number of tents and the size/ scale of the proposed community building. It is not clear whether the safari tent is being removed.

7. Concerns over the ‘bad neighbour’ aspects of the proposed campsite and especially noise and the amount of wood-burners and barbeques The application talks about noise as an issue but does not give any details as to how this will be ameliorated nor enforced bearing in mind that the applicant does not live on site. There is no Air Quality assessment.

8. Concerns over the amount of additional traffic that will be generated by the various uses and the safety of using single-track rural road for access. The traffic can be considerable if the various uses/activities are going on at the same time - e.g. activities in the wood and Yoga classes in the studio.

9. Concerns over the fact that the applicant has indicated that the application is phase 1 of a much larger development

10. Lack of consultation with the occupants of Highway and the Parish.

11. Concern over the fact that the uses will continue under the 28 day permitted development rights in any event. 
Item 10 – Exchange of Information
10.1  Cllr Hays asked if there was any update on the future of the Duke.  There was none.
10.11 Cllr Hays handed out some dog fouling leaflets and asked if information could somehow be passed onto local residents.

10.12 Cllr Leaning had been asked by a local resident to complain about the amount of litter being thrown out of car windows.  Cllr Leaning was advised to suggest to the resident that he download the Wiltshire Council My Wiltshire App where he could report these issues to them as litter is not strictly a Parish Council issue, although the Parish Council do organise Parish Clean up days of which he is more than welcome to attend.   

Item 11 – Date of the Next Meeting
11.1   The next meeting of Hilmarton Parish Council is scheduled for Wednesday 1st May 2019. 

11.2  A new Annual Meeting Schedule was also discussed and approved and will be circulated to members with the minutes.  It is hoped that with the confirmation of a confirmed schedule of dates members will enter these dates in their diaries to ensure availability of attendance at meetings.   The next dates are:

1st May 2019, 4th September 2019, 4th December 2019.  
Item 12 - Close of the Meeting
12.1  The meeting closed at 9.28pm.  
Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

